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Design Review Commission

Minutes (final)

Wednesday, April 7, 2021
 6:00 P.M.

 ZOOM WEBINAR
PRESENT:
Tamie Ehinger, Chair; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair; Rob DuBoff; Leslie DiCarlo;  
                             Ellen Sheehan; Sean Smith

LATE ARRIVAL:   Chris Bennett arrived at 6:05 P.M.

STAFF:

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner, City of Saratoga Springs 
CALL TO ORDER:   Tamie Ehinger, Chair, called the meeting to order at  6:00 P.M.                 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the proceedings of this meeting are being recorded for the benefit of the secretary.  Because the minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings, the minutes are not a word-for-word transcript of the recording.  
A.   APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:
Rob Duboff made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 3, 2021 DRC meeting minutes with very 

minor corrections as submitted.   Sean Smith seconded the motion.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES: 6-0

B.  POSSIBLE CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS:
The intent of a consent agenda is to identify any application that appears to be “approvable” without need for further evaluation or discussion.  If anyone wishes to further discuss any proposed consent agenda item, then that item would be pulled from the “consent agenda” and dealt with individually. 

                1. #20210152 NILES EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 581 North Broadway, Historic Review of window

                    and gutter modifications within the Urban Residential-3 District. 

                2. #20210299 KELLER WILLIAMS SIGNAGE, 38 High Rock Avenue, Suite 3, Architectural Review of wall 
                    signage within the Transect-6 Urban Core District. 
                3. #20210303 TAILGATE & PARTY SIGNAGE, 33 Phila Street, Historic Review of wall signage within the

                    Neighborhood Center District.

                4. #20210304 WASABI EXTENSION, 63 Putnam Street, Extension of Historic Review approval originally

                    granted 03/20/2019 and 06/13/2019 for a new pergola attached to an existing building within the

                    Transect-6 Urban Core District.

                      5. #20210310 THORN & ROOTS SIGNAGE, 46 Marion Avenue, Architectural Review of wall signage

                    within the Transect-5 Neighborhood Center District.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Niles Exterior Modifications, 581 North Broadway, Keller Williams Signage, 38 High Rock Avenue, Suite 3, Tailgate & Party Signage, 33 Phila Street, Wasabi Extension, 63 Putnam Street,

and Thorn & Roots Signage, 46 Marion Avenue, that these applications be approved as submitted.  Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, seconded the motion.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; 
Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES:  6-0

NOTE:

Chris Bennett assumed his position on the Commission at 6:05 P.M.
C.  DRC APPLICATIONS UNDER CONSIDERATION:
1.     #20200864 BALLSTON AVENUE TOWNHOMES EXTERIOR, 96-116 Ballston Avenue, Architectural

    review of 18 townhomes within the Transect-5 Neighborhood Center District. 

RECUSAL:

Rob DuBoff recused from this application.

Agent:  Dave Trojanski, Trojanski Custom Builders; Brian Osterhout, EDP, James Fahy, James Fahy Designs, Architect

Mr. Fahy stated the project we are proposing are 18 townhomes that will be in three building types.  A 9 unit building along Ballston Avenue, behind Ballston Avenue in a southerly direction on Gavin Place there will be a 5 unit and a 4-unit building.

The units will be comprised of 6 – 3-bedroom, 2½ bath first floor master units which will be the end units of each of the three buildings.  The 12 center units will all be 2 story units with 3 bedrooms on the second floor, and 2 ½ bath units.  They will range from 1642 square feet to 1716 square feet.  The end units are cape style and will be 1492 square feet per unit.     
There will be full basements under each of the buildings.  All the center two story units will have attached two car garages.
Private entries from both Ballston Avenue and Gavin place for the 9-unit building. Gavin Place and the alley will have private 

entrances into the building.  In looking at the residential architecture on Ballston Avenue and the surrounding neighborhood

Mr. Fahy classified those as part of the National Folk Housing Style which is a style that took place in the country after 1850 and continued into the 1950’s or so.  There were 6 types of housing styles and shapes in this style.  We have used four of those in developing this community.  One is the gable front, and there are three of those and the second style is the gable front and wing which is the second unit in from each end.  They have a front to back roof style and a gable projection forward. The third style was the Eye house, which is a center hall colonial type home, these units flank the center of the building and the last plan we used is called the Mass plan and side gable.  Which was used principally for ranch and cape style homes.  The end units reflect this type of home.  

Mr. Fahy reviewed the materials for these homes.  He noted double hung windows were always used.  The muntins in the windows varied and as we have gone across these styles, we have varied the lights in our windows because we want to give the impression that we have a community of gathered homes.  Each home from one to the next has a distinct style 

be it vertical board and batten or horizontal clapboard we have changed from one unit to the next.  All the Folk Housing styles have raised stoops and covered entries.  We have incorporated this into our project.  The foundation course of these were predominately brick or some sort of a native stone to the region.  We have carried this around the entire building.

Shutters were used occasionally, if not the windows were trimmed as well as crowns over the window heads which we do have.   The Folk Housing style is a very traditional style which we have incorporated into our project.  We are proposing Hardie plank, cedar mill select, ten different color selections, which has been provided to the Commission. Our renderings  reflect this.  The windows are the Pella Lifestyle Double Hung wooden windows with an aluminum clad exterior.  The muntins will be between the panes and they will be white.  Roofing proposed is a Certaineed Landmark roofing shingles in black.  All the trim and fascia will be Borel.  The proposed exterior doors are a Thermatru paintable fiberglass door in three different styles, using red theatre color.  A Wayne Dalton Sonoma carriage style garage door has been selected.  El Dorado stone in Cypress Ridge color has been chosen.  Railings will all be aluminum and guards on the stairs and porch areas.  The steps for the homes with the high elevations will be concrete form with El Dorado stone risers.  Views of all elevations were provided to the Board along with the alley views as well.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she incredibly impressed. She applauded the architect on his rationale for the different styles of homes incorporated into this project and the thought which has gone into that.  When we are looking at larger developments such as this, we look at mass and scale, contextual appropriateness and how it relates to the neighbors, fenestrations, 

street orientation, entrances, and the rhythm of the facades. The Chair feels that the applicant’s agent has done a 

great job with this.  Also, the applicant’s agent has done a great job of mitigating the roof line which could have been massive.  Another great feature is that each of the homes has its own window style works well.  The proposed materials are top notch.  This is a successful project.  The very steep grade is particularly challenging, but you have done a good job mitigating the basement level and making it more pedestrian friendly.  We also spoke about potentially designing or incorporating a tip of the hat to the history of the land.  Is there any thought in this regard?  

Sean Smith spoke regarding the grade.  We did speak about the property and the possibility of perhaps naming the roadway or alley for the name of the original estate.  

Mr. Fahy explained how they worked with the grade. 

Mr. Trojanski stated he would be happy to pursue this.  It is an easy process to go through.

Chris Bennett spoke regarding the difference between a true divided light window and muntins inside the glass.  Also, shutters that are not the size of the windows are his pet peeve and should operate.  He likes the differentiation between units and feels it is a nice project.

Ellen Sheehan stated she agrees with the comments that Chris made.

Leslie DiCarlo stated she also agrees with Chris’ comments and those of the Chair.  She feels this is a nice project even nicer than she could imagine.  The attention to detail is lovely, especially since it appears as much attention has been spent on the front and the rear facades.  It feels very inviting.  True divided light windows would be great, but the windows are a good choice.  She feels the stone going up into the first floor makes it feel more applied than real, but it is a personal issue.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned the location of the mechanicals, venting, exterior a/c units, garbage dumpsters and meter banks.  

Mr. Fahy stated they have not gone through the mechanical, electrical, plumbing design yet.  The condensers will be located near a powder room area in each unit’s courtyard.  They will not be placed out on display.  Mr. Fahy provided information on the individual gated courtyards and the recessed area for this purpose.  Fireplace venting will be venting on the end units 

of the buildings color to be consistent with the siding on the building.   The remainder are corbelling through the master closet and will be on the alley side of the building.  Bathroom vents one for each unit will be of PVC material black to match the roof.  Range hoods end units will be out the sides and an area on the second-floor area in a walk-in closet will be vented to the roof.  No mechanicals will be on the front of the building facing Ballston Avenue.  Dryer vents will be an additional vent down at the foundation level.  We have not yet finalized these penetration plans.  All penetrations will be painted to match the siding or the roof.  

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated this is a lovely project.  She appreciates the differentiation on the fronts of the building.  A nicely done project.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wishes to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tad Roemer, DRC Alternate agrees with Chris Bennett in terms of the shutters.

Mr. Fahy stated he has no problems with creating full shutters on the windows as well as adding hardware.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Ballston Avenue Townhomes, 96-116 Ballston Avenue that the application be approved with the following conditions – the applicant is to use shutters the width of the windows adding the hardware.  Final drawing on penetrations to be submitted for the file.  NOTE:  If possible, the alley to be re-named after the Woodlea Estate original home.  Leslie DiCarlo seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  6-0

NOTE:
Rob DuBoff resumed his position on the Commission.
2.     #20210150 SARATOGA SPRINGS MISSING SIDEWALK LINKS PROJECT, Advisory Opinion to the City 
    Council on proposed installation of missing link sidewalks and supporting amenities located in the right-of-way 
    within the Historic District.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated at our last meeting Tina Carton, Administrator of Parks, Open Lands, Historic Preservation

provided a presentation to the Commission on this project.  Which we were all impressed with.  Based on the discussion of the Board we feel comfortable moving forward with an Advisory Opinion.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, issued the following Favorable Advisory Opinion to the City Council.

In the matter of the requested advisory opinion to the City Council
#20210151
Saratoga Spring Missing Links Sidewalks
Various City Streets
Saratoga Springs, New York 12866
involving a proposed installation of missing link sidewalks and supporting amenities located in the right-of-way within the Historic District of the City of Saratoga Springs.

Following discussion on this matter on March 24, 2021, the Commission issues the following opinion:

(    Favorable Opinion

Considerations:

The Commission has reviewed the planned missing links sidewalk application and does not identify any aspects of the proposed project that would negatively impact the character or quality of the adjacent properties or surrounding Historic and Architectural Review Districts.











The DRC also suggests that this maybe an opportunity to explore the use of flexible permeable sidewalks for tree-lined streets to promote and protect the existing infrastructure.  




















Considering the important role that walkability plays in our City especially within our Historic Districts, this is a great undertaking.  The DRC finds that this is a wonderful project and an important step in continuing to fill the missing links of the City’s sidewalks.  We are strongly supportive.  Sean Smith seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.





VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

3. #20210151 SCOTT VARLEY REAL ESTATE TEAM SIGNAGE, 382 Broadway, Historic Review of

wall signage within the Transect-6 Urban Core District.

Applicant:  Scott Varley 

Agent:  Tom Wheeler, AJ Signs
Mr. Wheeler stated since the applicants’ last appearance before the Commission they have made some modifications. 
They have reduced the width of the sign down to 3 inches and we have also provided a visual of what the sign will look like

with the new building color.  Examples of this same style lighting on Broadway were provided to the Commission.

Mr. Wheeler stated LED lighting does not cast lighting it only illuminates the lettering.    
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated reducing the depth of the sign is helpful but not the primary concern of the Commission.

The primary concern was in fact the fact that it was an interior illuminated sign.  Although other examples on Broadway were provided, they are different types of businesses.  Hotel, and restaurants, that type of interior illumination light is more appropriate.  For this type of business, it seems unnecessary.  Our goal on Broadway is to keep it softer and not jarring.  Regarding the GEICO signage, which was approved several months ago, for the record there are existing issues

where that was placed.  Just as with Morgan Stanley.  That sign was meant to be recessed as well.  That is something to be addressed at another time and should not be used as a model to follow.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comment from the Commission.
Rob DuBoff stated decreasing the depth of the sign is an improvement. This is more elegant.  In reference to the GEICO signage, I misunderstood  when the sign was presented and if I had read it as it appears or the mounting of the sign which is not where it is supposed to be mounted, I would not have voted in favor of it.  I do think this is a much better foot forward.  He does have reservations on this type of signage on a realty firm.  Those types of businesses rely on foot traffic in the evening hours.  He is still unsure of the appropriateness of this type of signage in this location.

Chris Bennett agrees with Rob, the sign looks cleaner and better.  The issue is not really with the sign, but it is in context with the façade of the building which reads as an older building.  The sign is a cleaner slicker sign and is competing with the building.  A gooseneck lit sign would be more appropriate for the architecture of the building.

Mr. Wheeler stated with the awning there is no place for a light fixture.  This type of lighting in this sign does not cast shadows, light spillage, or pollution. This does allow for the letters to be seen at night.  This is important to the client 

and he does want pedestrian traffic to notice his business especially in the summer months noting he is a primary realtor in town.  We wanted to come up with something that fits Saratoga and the building.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we do understand your rationale.

Leslie DiCarlo stated the reason the other signs work better is they have a larger space on the façade.  This building is small and quaint.  There are two different type faces on the sign and 3 different levels of lettering.  It is busy on a small façade.  

Mr. Wheeler spoke regarding the signage and only one font was used simply different sizes.

Ellen Sheehan stated this is an improvement, but she agrees it is oversized, not the width but it could be smaller.

It is busy for the small façade you must work with.  It is too much.

Mr. Wheeler spoke regarding the design of the signage and the information they are trying to display.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned the Commission if the signage were to be reduced would the lighting aspect of it be mitigated.

Sean Smith spoke regarding the lighting of the signage and that the applicant would not want to keep with the historic nature of the building.

Chris Bennett questioned how the sign plays off the details on the building.  That is his issue.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she did not realize Mr. Roemer is the new alternate on the DRC.  Welcome.
Tad Roemer, alternate, stated Chris just stated what he was about to articulate.  The sign looks crowded because there is too much lettering.  If you reduce the size about 3 inches on each side would help.  Chris was going down a particularly good road regarding the centering of the size.  Perhaps something framed.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she understand what the applicant’s agent is saying; however, she does feel the sign proportionately has to get smaller including the font.  If it were smaller, it would make interior illumination less crass.

Leslie DiCarlo stated she agrees with Chris that it seems shifted to one side.  Could the real estate company information be placed in the window with a frosted band?  Make Scott Varley – Real Estate Team centered underneath would simplify the sign.  

Mr. Wheeler stated he believes the Keller Williams needs to be a part of the signage.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she want to send the applicant away with some clear direction.  Reducing the size of the sign,

and to see if that mitigates the concern regarding the interior illumination, also ask the applicant to rethink their lighting strategies.  

Sean Smith questioned if the awning would be removed?

Mr. Wheeler stated the awning will be removed.

Chris Bennett spoke regarding the space with the removal of the awning and what the intentions are for the façade of the building by removing the awning.  There might be more work on the façade.  

Mr. Wheeler stated he will speak with his client.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, suggested we table this application this evening.  The applicant’s agent will speak to their client and return in two weeks on April 21, 2021.  

       4.     #20210136 LEPONIS, EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS & GARAGE, 225 Caroline Street, determination of  

               historic/architectural significance and review of demolition for a garage structure and Historic Review of exterior 

               modifications and new garage for a single-family residence Urban Residential-3 District.

RECUSAL:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, recused from this application.

NOTE:
Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, assumed the duties of the Chair.
Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated there are two aspects of this application, the house, and the garage.  We will begin
with the house and then move onto the garage.

Agent:  Matt Hurff, Frost, Hurff Architecture

Mr. Hurff provided a visual of the site.  The project is divided into two phases. What the owners are proposing is to 
do a significant amount of restoration and renovation to the front portion of the residence and remove some of the non original carbuncles which are on the rear of the home and add a new addition to the rear of the home which will house a living room below and a master bedroom suite above.  The owners wish to leave the original portion of the home as it is.
Those rooms are small, and the kitchen is not very functional.  The idea is to preserve the original front portion of the home

and modernize the rear portion of the home. The front porch was closed in and screened.  The applicants are proposing

to remove that and return the front porch to its original condition.  On the west elevation the attached shed will be removed.

The proposed floor plans were provided for the Commissions review.  All proposed elevations were reviewed.

On the front elevation the cedar shake siding has been removed, the handrail replaced, the front columns and the roof will be replaced with a standing seam roof.  We will add a small gable over the front steps.  The west elevation shows a drop in the roof line marking the addition.  We took the massing on the front of the home and replicated in the rear.  We provided several different details in terms of fenestration and returns so it will be very distinct and clear as to what portions of the building are new and what portions of the building were old in conformance with the Department of Interior standards.

The existing paneling detail which is on the front of the home and carried it through to the new portion of the building.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated this is a lovely project and applaud the homeowners returning the front porch to the original.  It seems appropriate and the roof line is nicely denoted to mark the original portion of the home from the new.

The Vice Chair seems to be a good project.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.

Rob DuBoff stated the section of the home which was original is denoted on the Sanborn Maps.  He questioned how the applicant’s agent plans on dealing with the foundations since it carries through from the main part of the house to the single-story L.  

Mr. Hurff provided a visual of the home focusing on the west elevation and the addition.  He is not sure when the addition on this addition was built.  The Sanborn map from 1900 show a completely different building.  The Sanborn map from 1950 shows the original building.  The foundation stops at the addition and was constructed as a separate piece and would be easy to handle construction wise.    

Rob DuBoff stated he is concerned following a site visit of undermining of the main portion of the house.  Are your plans
to face the new foundation with a similar material to match the original home.  Can you speak about the materials?
Mr. Hurff stated the basic intent is to keep as much of the original as possible.  On the original structure the siding will be scraped and painted with spot replacement as needed.  The new addition will be wood siding painted to match the existing.

The existing windows will remain.  The new windows will be Marvin wood windows which will be painted to have a similar look and feel.  We will introduce a synthetic material for the waterboard on top of the foundation.  A stone veneer will be matched to the original on the home.  Trim work will be wood to match.  

Chris Bennett stated he is glad there is a differentiation between the old and new portions of the home. 

He did note in the past he has inspected this home and the rear portion Rob questioned is in fact an addition and is 

clear upon interior inspection.  Wood products are great, and the wood windows are great.

Ellen Sheehan stated she agrees with everyone’s comments.  This is a successful addition.
Leslie DiCarlo stated this will be lovely.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair asked if anyone in the audience would like to comment.

Tad Roemer, Alternate questioned the treatment for the railings.

NOTE:

Commission member Sean Smith exited the meeting at 7:40 P.M.
Commission Alternate Tad Roemer assumed his position on the Commission at 7:40 P.M.

Mr. Hurff stated the railings are a square baluster a 1” by 1½” with a mahogany cap painted to match

the balusters.  At one time this was a screen porch which we are removing and taking it down to the posts

and adding the trim to the existing posts.

Ellen Sheehan made a motion in the matter of the Leiponis Exterior Modifications, 225 Caroline Street application 
be approved as submitted or show on the attached plans this date April 7, 2021. Chris Bennett seconded the motion.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; 

Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, Alternate, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  6-0

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated we can now move onto the second portion of this application the garage.

Mr. Hurff provided a visual of the existing garage.  The garage is not large enough to accommodate vehicles or storage.

They are proposing replacing this structure with a 1½ story building.  This building is reminiscent of the two-story carriage house carriage house which was on this property.  They have chosen to save the original doors and repurpose them in the new structure.  A standing seam metal roof is proposed to match the house.  Novelty siding to match what was on the original garage house.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated first we must determine if the original structure has historical and architectural significance before we vote on demolition.  The Vice Chair noted the original structure has historical significance built in the 1910-1920.  She does not feel it has any architectural significance.  She does appreciate the applicant is proposing to reuse the original garage doors.  She has no objection to the rendition of the new structure.
Rob DuBoff stated he believes the building is a contributing structure in the National Register of Historic Places and as such we should review the criteria for demolition and alternatives to demolition as noted in the Zoning Ordinance.

There needs to be some evaluation prior to granting approval for demolition.  
Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated the first step would be determination of the structure has historical or architectural significance.  If so, the Commission would then be required to review 7.4.11 the criteria for demolishing a historic or architecturally significant building.  
Rob DuBoff stated since this structure is a contributing structure in the National Register of Historic Places and as such
has historical significance.

Chris Bennett agrees with Rob.  It appears the structure was built in the 1920’s or so and he agrees that it does have historical significance.

Leslie DiCarlo stated she agrees it does have historical significance.

Ellen Sheehan stated she also agrees it does have historical significance.

Tad Roemer, alternate stated he does not argue that it has historical significance.  The garage does sit so far back

from the sidewalk and the street with a narrow way between the houses it does not have a significant impact streetwise. 

The proposed replacement does seem like a thoughtful replacement although there is quite an increase in mass.

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated it appears the Commission agrees that the garage has historical significance, the Zoning Ordinance reads architectural and/or historical significance.  If this is the case, then the Commission should make a motion stating such.  The discussion would stop, and a public hearing would be required.  The Commission would then proceed with an evaluation under Section 7.4.11.

It was the consensus of the Commission this is how the Commission would like to proceed.

Ellen Sheehan made a motion in the matter of the application of the Leiponis Accessory Structure, 225 Caroline Street involving determination of historical or architectural significance and review of demolition for a garage structure and 

is consistent with Section 7.5.11 “Demolition” of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, the Design Review Commission determines

that this property has architectural and/or historical significance contributing to the historic fabric and resources of the

City of Saratoga Springs.  Chris Bennett seconded the motion.

Leslie Mechem asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; 

Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, Alternate, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  6-0

NOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, resumed her position on the Commission.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, resumed her position on the Commission.
       5.      #20200894 DUBLIN UNDERGROUND LLC, ACCESSORY STRUCTURE, 85 Beekman Street, Architectural

                Review of a new garage accessory structure within the Neighborhood Complementary Use-1 District.
Applicant:  Jonathan Haynes, Phinney Design Group
Mr. Haynes stated they are proposing a two-story garage structure.  A visual of the site was provided to the Commission.  

Our original proposal was a two-car garage which required variances which the ZBA determined were too large for the site.

We scaled down the project to a one car garage.  A site plan was provided noting the height of the house in relation to the neighborhood and the proposed new garage.  We are adding site infiltration systems.  Floor plans were provided, along with views of all elevations.  Shutters are proposed on the double hung windows that face Beekman Street as well as the

shutters that are facing the south.  The shutter facing west would just be built in place without windows.  The materials will 

be Hardie cement board siding, mahogany for the shutters and windows will the aluminum clad Anderson E series wood interior.  Asphalt shingle roofing with metal flashing. Lastly inspiration images were provided of a large-scale mural the applicants are proposing on the building.  The mural is still under development.    
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, thanked the applicant for the presentation.  The Chair noted the mural aspect of the project is not before the Commission this evening for discussion.  We have received correspondence from the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation noting no objection to the structure.  They appreciated the applicant reducing the mass and the size.  The Chair requested the applicant provide information to the Commission on the original submission of the project.
Mr. Haynes provided information to the Commission on their original presentation to the ZBA.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the home is a historic home built in the late 1800’s, which is in the Architectural Review District.

In looking at an accessory structure the Commission looks at the mass and scale, the contextual appropriateness and how the building relates to the original existing structure as well as the neighborhood.  We also look at directional expression vertical versus horizontal, the fenestration, and the entrance.  In reviewing this project, the Chair stated it looks too competitive with the height of the historic home.  She feels there may have been a reduction in the original plans the mass and scale of this is still too much, especially the height.  We do not want this compete with the historic home.

The materials are high quality materials which are appropriate.  

Discussion ensued among the Commission regarding the height of the garage door and first floor which seem appropriate, 

the verticality of the materials and the narrowness of the structure could give the appearance of height, pitch of the roof is appropriate for the design, the building works well with the neighborhood, lends itself to the arts district.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it appears the Commission has no concerns regarding the materials. The shutters are a great design and adds great visual interest.  The Chair questioned the proposed exterior lighting.

Mr. Haynes stated they are proposing a recessed soffit light above the swing doors which is a requirement per code.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Dublin Underground LLC Accessory Structure, 85

Beekman Street application for review of a new garage accessory structure be approved as submitted or shown on the attached plans.   Leslie Mechem seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard. 

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, Alternate, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

       6.      #20210129 MOUZON HOUSE, LLC EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 1 York Street, Modifications to an approval for 

                exterior modifications (south façade porch extension, new east façade porch) within the Transect-6 Urban Core

                District in an Architectural Review District.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated these are modifications to an existing approval for the exterior modifications.  

Applicant:  Mouzon House

Agent:  Jonathan Haynes, Phinney Design Group

Mr. Haynes provided a visual of the site.  Originally, we were adding a porch, a side ramp down, and creating a finished stone lower level underneath the porch as well as an outdoor fireplace.  The reason for the proposed modifications is the owners went through bidding for the project prior to Co-vid, which was significantly over their budget for the project.  Co-vid

then put a further strain financially.  The owners then requested how we could simplify the structure and reduce the cost.

The number one priority is outdoor dining and maintaining our maximum principal level outdoor dining.  In conversation with the structural engineer, we proposed sonotubes below grade, wrapped timber posts with concrete board which will hold up the porch, with the actual porch layout remaining the same with the elimination of the fireplace.  The roof becomes less complicated and where the stone was proposed latticework is proposed.  This is in keeping with the latticework of the porch now.  The chimney for the fireplace is also eliminated.  Views from all elevations was provided to the Commission.

Views of the proposed project in context with the neighborhood was provided.  Mr. Haynes provided a visual of the prior project for the Commissions information.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she feels the revised plans in their simplicity are far more successful.  This presents itself as a better application of an addition.  This is more flattering to the existing structure.  The landscaping below is more welcoming that the stonework originally proposed.  This is an improvement and speaks to the building.  It is the right way to do this.

Discussion ensued among the Commission regarding the roofing on the octagonal shaped area, consensus of the Commission is this is a successful project as well and will look great, questioned the use of wood versus Hardie Board,

direction of the flooring.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  

Mike Phinney, Principal, Phinney Design Group stated they have worked closely with the Pedinotti’s to develop something that would complement what is currently there.  They do such a great job of maintaining their building this will also be well maintained.

Rob DuBoff made a motion in the matter of the Mouzon House Exterior Modifications, 1 York Street, that the application be approved as submitted or shown on the attached plans.  The Commission notes the applicant has the ability to change the direction of the floor planks.  Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, seconded the motion.

 Tamie Ehinger, Chair asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard. 

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, Alternate, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

        7.     #20210140 DOWNTOWNER EXTERIOR MODIFICATIONS, 413 Broadway, Modifications to an approval for 

                Extension changes to an existing structure within the Transect-6 Urban Core District in a Historic Review District.
Agent:  Jonathan Haynes, Mike Phinney, Principal, Phinney Design Group
Mr. Haynes stated this a request for a modification of a previous approval.  A visual of the existing conditions on the site were provided to the Commission.  Some of demolition and construction work has begun on the walkways.  As construction work began, they had a desire to add exterior windows to the bedrooms along the alley side of the hotel.  We are proposing a 4’x4’ sliding unit directly above the existing units below.  They are an Anderson E series slider aluminum clad exterior with a wood interior and will be in keeping with the black color scheme around the structure.  There are two different black colors one is lighter than the other.  A second request is to replace the existing door slabs.  There are 6 panel colonial type doors which are not appropriate for the motor lodge style and they are in disrepair.  They are proposing a steel hollow metal door which will be more durable and more consistent with the motor lodge style.   Lastly, is an update to the signage as they have narrowed down their branding.  A visual of the proposed signage was provided to the Commission.  The existing signage in the planter and that will be removed.  The sign is a 3” raised letter white for the Spa City Motor Lodge and blue for the Bluebird by Lark which is the brand of the hotel.  This is internally lit LED letter and solid molded letter forms.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated this exciting the Downtowner being renovated.  Is the brick wall around the perimeter to remain and remain as brick.  Regarding the signage with internally lit lettering.  This is an area where that type of signage works.  The previous signage was internally lit although somewhat different configuration.  This represents the mid-century type of motor lodge look.  Sorry to see the freestanding Downtowner sign go it seemed to break up the parking lot.  The size of the sign seems to monopolize both sides of the area it is on. 

Mr. Haynes stated yes, the brick wall will remain and remain as brick.  The planting will remain as they always have.

In fact, more planting is proposed as a lush buffer.  

Mr. Phinney stated the existing awning on the Porte Cochere was an eyesore.    
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.
Ellen Sheehan stated she likes the signage, is it necessary on Division Street.  It is a great project.

Rob DuBoff spoke regarding the lettering, on the signage, is it halo lit?

Mr. Tom Wheeler, AJ Sign Company spoke regarding the signage.  They are halo lit letters.  They have a metal face, 

a metal return and a clear back.  On the clear back you will have LEDs that lean into the can of the letter.  The letters are mounted stood off about a 1½” so you get a soft halo glow around the letter.  The Bluebird box sign is an aluminum push through cabinet too small for individual letters.  It is an aluminum face with the letters cut into the face and pushed through.

It is a very soft light, no light spillage or light pollution.    

Chris Bennett loves the changes and the project.  It is perfect.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.
Leslie DiCarlo made a motion in the matter of the Downtowner Exterior Modifications, 413 Broadway that the application be approved as submitted or shown on the attached plans.  Rob DuBoff seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard. 

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Tad Roemer, Alternate, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

UPCOMING MEETINGS:

Joint Planning Board-Design Review Commission Meeting, Thursday, April 8, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.

Design Review Commission Caravan, Wednesday, April 14, 2021 at 5:00 P.M.
Design Review Commission Meeting, Wednesday, April 21, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.

Joint Planning Board -Design Review Commission Meeting, Thursday, April 22, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.
MOTION TO ADJOURN:
There being no further business to discuss Tamie Ehinger, Chairman adjourned the meeting at 9:00 P.M.







Respectfully submitted,





            

 Diane M. Buzanowski
 





 Recording Secretary
Approved: April 21st, 2021
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